BETLEY, BALTERLEY & WRINEHILL PARISH COUNCIL

Minutes of the meeting held on 25th January 2007

PRESENT

Cllrs Colin Davies (Chairman), Robert Bettley-Smith (Vice Chairman), David Hales, Richard Head, John Price, John Seddon, Frank Speed, Jennifer Walton, John Williams and Ann Wynn Jones.

IN ATTENDANCE


Borough Cllr David Becket, County Councillor Robert Edwards and one member of the public.

9/07
Apologies for absence were received and accepted (unan) from Cllrs Swift and Tredwell.

10/07
There were no declarations of interest by members on agenda items at this point.

11/07
RESOLVED that the minutes of the meeting of 14th December 2006 be approved as a true record of the meeting and be signed by the Chairman.

(8 for, 2 abst)

12/07
RESOLVED that the minutes of the meeting of 4th January 2007 be approved as a true record of the meeting and be signed by the Chairman.

(7 for, 3 abst)

13/07
The Council considered the following planning application.
06/00960/FUL  Erection of dwelling, Grindley Cottage, Church Lane, Betley


After a lengthy discussion, during which the Chairman briefly adjourned the meeting to allow members of the public to comment on the application, it was:


RESOLVED that the Parish Council does not support this application for the following reasons:

1. The Parish Council is concerned about the impact of the development on the setting of St Margaret’s Church, a Grade 1 Listed Building, contrary to Policy B.5, and on the general form of the land around it (Policy N.17).


2. The Parish Council wishes to maintain important views of, and into, the Conservation Area, and feels these could be damaged by this proposal (contrary to Policy B.10).


In addition to the above planning objections, the Parish Council would wish to make the following points:


1. The plans as submitted imply that the access road to the site is within the ownership and/or control of the applicant. The Council feels this is unlikely to be the case and would ask the Borough Council to establish the ownership of this access.


2. Section 11 of the application states that no right of way is affected by the proposal; the Council is of the view that a footpath crosses the application site. Again, the Borough Council is asked to establish the true facts of the case.

(9 for, 1 abst)
(Cllr Walton declared a personal interest in this application as a

Churchwarden of St Margaret’s and abstained from voting)

14/07
The Council considered the following planning application.

06/01154/FUL  Two storey side and rear extensions, The Mount, Church Lane, Betley


After discussion, during which the Chairman briefly adjourned the meeting to allow members of the public to comment on the application, it was:

RESOLVED that the Parish Council does not regard this as a “modest and well-designed” extension, as required by Policy S.3 iv, and therefore cannot support the application.                                                                                                          (unan)
15/07
The Council considered the following planning application.
06/01187/AGR   Agricultural determination, machinery store, Gorse Cottage, Bowhill Lane, Betley 
 RESOLVED that the Parish Council has no comment to make on this application, other than to ask the Borough Council to be satisfied that there is an agricultural justification for the proposal.                                                 (9 for, 1 abst)
(Cllr Speed declared a personal interest in this application as a
friend of the applicant and abstained from voting)
16/07
The Council received Decision Notices in respect of the following planning applications:


06/00631/FUL  Erection of bungalow, rear of The Square, Main Road, Betley  REFUSED


06/00843/FUL  Office development, Ravens Court House, Main Road, Betley  REFUSED


06/00984/FUL  Seven residential units, Wrinehill Garage, Main Road, Betley  PERMITTED

17/07
Cllrs Wynn Jones and Davies reported on activities undertaken since the last meeting in relation to Parish Plan implementation issues, and drew particular attention to the County Council’s lack of progress on traffic on the B5500.  It was agreed that a meeting of the Parish Plan Implementation Committee would be held at 7pm on Thursday 22nd February 2007.
18/07
The Chairman presented a written report on actions undertaken since the last meeting, noting the relaunch of the Newcastle LSP from 1st April and the invitation extended to the parish councils of Newcastle to nominate.  Members expressed their appreciation of the Chairman’s work.

19/07
The Clerk reported to members that the Audit was now complete for 2005-2006, and was a “clean” audit. He wished to express his appreciation to his predecessor as Clerk, who had maintained the books in excellent order. This had been specifically mentioned by the Council’s Internal Auditor. The External Auditor had raised only one concern, the lack of a regular, formal process of Risk Assessment. The Clerk suggested that such an assessment could form part of the Council’s Annual Meeting. Members were invited to consider what charge, if any, they wished to make for copies of the Annual Return. The Clerk also reminded members that the Public Inquiry into the Bowhill Lane (Byway open to all traffic) Order was to take place in February and invited members to consider whether they wished to be represented.


RESOLVED
a) that a Risk Assessment be undertaken at each Annual Meeting of the Council, to commence in May 2007;




b) that there be no charge for local residents in respect of copies of the Council’s Annual Return for Audit;



c) that, in respect of Bowhill Lane, the Council did not wish to be represented, having submitted its observations in writing.
20/07
The meeting was formally closed to allow County Cllr Edwards and Borough Cllr Becket to present their verbal reports, and to permit public participation.

21/07
County Cllr Edwards reported to members that he had been unable to persuade Mr Perkins from County Highways to attend a “walkabout” to discuss local traffic issues (note. The Clerk had been in further discussions with Mr Perkins – see min 33/07 below), and that changes in Government regulations on speed limits were likely to delay any possible review of speed limits in the area.

22/07
Borough Cllr Becket reported on the meeting which had decided to permit the residential development on the Wrinehill Garage site. The retail element had been withdrawn at a very late stage, removing one significant area of concern. The Council’s position had also been complicated by the earlier permission which had been granted in association with retention of the petrol retailing facility.

23/07
A representative of Betley Football Club offered members a review of the Club’s activities and requested an update on progress at the Laudy Croft site.

In response it was explained that the Council was seeking to progress the matter and had taken appropriate professional advice as reported in Update. Extensive correspondence had been undertaken, but it was unlikely that the matter could be resolved in the short term.

24/07
The meeting was then formally reopened.

25/07
Members considered the continuing problem of out of date information about the Council appearing on a website which was no longer being maintained, but was still accessible to the public. Cllr Walton agreed to continue to seek a resolution to the problem.
26/07
Members of the Laudy Croft Maintenance Working Group reported that no maintenance work was currently required.

27/07
Members considered the future maintenance of the Memorial Garden, particularly in view of the offer of financial support following the successful bonfire event.


RESOLVED that the Clerk issue an invitation to tender for maintenance of the Memorial Garden to suitable potential contractors on the following basis:


a) current maintenance regime;



b) a schedule of prices for possible enhancements such as replanting the shrubbed areas, introducing bedding flowers, or other initiatives.           (unan)


It was reported that 25 replacement bulbs would be required for the Christmas Tree lighting; it was agreed that these should be provided as part of the Council’s ongoing maintenance commitment.

28/07
Members expressed concerns regarding tree maintenance in two areas of the Parish:

The Wilderness where the Lime sprits needed cutting back;



Balterley Heath, where trees believed to have been planted by the Borough Council needed trimming.

29/07
RESOLVED that the Council authorises payment of the following accounts:

T Dunlop


Internal Audit

£  30.00
716

C Davies


Chairman’s allowance
£  62.50
717

Inland Revenue

Tax on Clerk’s salary
£308.35
718

Inland Revenue

Tax on Clerk’s salary
£185.01
719

G Griffiths


Salary & expenses

£655.95
720

Audley Rotary Club

Donation


£  50.00
721

Betley Primary School
Donation


£  30.00
722
30/07
RESOLVED that the Financial Statement at 25th January 2007 be approved.
31/07
The Clerk submitted a paper setting out the Council’s Budget 2006-07, Projected Out-Turn 2006-07, and a Draft Budget 2007-08, to assist members in considering a Budget for the coming year and in determining a Precept to be levied. After considering the information supplied it was:


RESOLVED that the Precept to be levied by Betley, Balterley & Wrinehill Parish Council for the year 2007-08 be fixed at £9,300, and that the Clerk take all necessary steps to notify Newcastle Borough Council of this decision.               (unan)
32/07
Members considered a number of highways issues.  No progress had been made regarding the replacement Balterley sign, even though the County Council had given an assurance that a replacement was to be erected.  A member commented on the work underway on the milestones in the Parish, funded by the Parish Council. A member of the Milestone Society, engaged on a survey commissioned by the County Council, had examined and recorded the milestones in the area and had noted that several such features in the county had disappeared in the past twenty years.  The surveyor had also commented that the Betley milestone was of a rare pattern, pre-1893 in design, and one of only five known to survive in Staffordshire.

33/07
The Clerk updated members on progress regarding a local “walkabout” with highways officers. He wished to thank County Cllr Edwards for his efforts, which had resulted in the Clerk being able to make direct contact with Mr Perkins at the Highways Department.  Mr Perkins had now agreed to attend a meeting in the area, along with a colleague from traffic management.

RESOLVED that the Clerk seek to arrange a meeting, to take place at the Village Hall, and that the Council be represented by Cllrs Davies, Head, Seddon and Wynn Jones.
34/07
Members considered the application for funding received from the Madeley First Responders’ Group.


RESOLVED
a) that the Parish Council will provide financial support to the Madeley First Responders’ Group


                   (6 for, 2 against, 2 abst)




b) that a contribution of £250 be made to the startup costs of the Madeley First Responders’ Group


       (7 for, 2 against, 1 abst)

35/07
Members considered the continuing problem of parts of Balterley not receiving material from statutory bodies because of the failure to recognise that areas with a CW2 Crewe postcode were in fact part of Staffordshire.  Further difficulties were created by the confusion over the naming of Balterley Green Road, with parts being listed under other names on the electoral register.

36/07
RESOLVED that the press and public be excluded during consideration of the following items on the following grounds:


That, under the terms of the Public Bodies (Admission of Public) Act 1960, Section 1(2), members felt it would be in the wider public interest;


And that pursuant to Section 100(A)(4) of the Local Government Act 1972 that it involves the likely disclosure of exempt information as defined in Paragraph 12 of Part 1 of Schedule 12(A) (as amended) of the Act, and that it is in the public interest to exclude.







            (unan)
37/07
The Clerk reported that he had received no further response from NALC (National Association of Local Councils) regarding the Council’s request for legal advice in respect of Laudy Croft.


RESOLVED that the Clerk press NALC for progress on this matter.

38/07
The Clerk reported on further action taken in respect of the contents of Updates 4 and 5. 
39/07
RESOLVED that the press and public be readmitted to the meeting.
40/07
Members considered correspondence tabled at the meeting, which was noted.


RESOLVED
a) that the Clerk write to Newcastle Borough Council restating the Council’s concern that there was no proposal to have a Rural Areas Action Plan within the overall planning framework, and asking why no response had been forthcoming to previous letters on this issue;




b) that the Clerk contact the Police to suggest that a vehicle, as used elsewhere, might provide a suitable venue for a local police surgery.

41/07
The Council considered the following planning application, which had been received since the despatch of the agenda.

07/00056/FUL  First floor rear extension and single storey side extension, Mountville, Old Road, Wrinehill  
RESOLVED that the Parish Council has no objection provided the proposed extensions are no greater in size and scale than is normally acceptable in this area.
